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C E N T R A L  T E X A S  C H A P T E R  
 

February 14, 2011 

Mark Williams, President 
Austin ISD Board of Trustees 
1111 W. 6th Street, A250  
Austin, TX 78703 

Lee Leffingwell, Mayor 
City of Austin 
P.O. Box 1088 
Austin, TX  78767 

Sam Biscoe, County Judge 
Travis County  
PO Box 1748  
Austin, TX 78767 

RE:  Closing Neighborhood Schools 

Dear President Williams, Mayor Leffingwell and Judge Biscoe: 

The Congress for the New Urbanism (CNU) is the leading national organization promoting 
walkable, mixed-use neighborhood development, sustainable communities and healthier 
living conditions.  CNU and our Central Texas chapter are dedicated to promoting 
alternatives to sprawl through the sustainable design and development of traditional 
neighborhoods, urban blocks, street networks, districts, towns, cities and regions. 

As stated in the joint resolution of the City of Austin (City), Austin Independent School 
District (Austin ISD), and Travis County (County) signed in 2009 (attached), families, 
neighborhoods and schools are critical to the growth, diversity, vibrancy and economic 
vitality of Austin.  The economic and environmental sustainability of our city requires 
ongoing reinvestment in the urban core, including central city neighborhoods.  Neighborhood 
schools allow children and their families to walk or bike to school, and are a key component 
of strong neighborhoods. 

As referenced numerous times in the Vision Statement for the Imagine Austin 
Comprehensive Plan (endorsed by city council), neighborhood schools and their campuses 
are critical to keeping Austin livable, attractive, accessible and desirable for all Austinites - 
especially families with children.  In 2006, the national CNU Board of Directors endorsed the 
following policies for appropriately designed and sited schools: 

o Schools should add value to their surrounding neighborhoods as a civic space and 
reinforce community identity. 

o Minimum acreage requirements should be abolished. Schools should be sized and 
located to enable children to walk or bicycle to them. 

o Parents should be allowed to choose the best schools for their children without 
having to move residences. 
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We urge the City, County and School Board to jointly meet now, to review in detail all the impacts of 
closing neighborhood schools.  In particular, we urge study of whether the short-term savings created 
by closing schools in close-in neighborhoods - combined with a policy of continuing to build new, large 
schools in outlying areas of the city - will have long-term negative consequences for property 
values, the health of the central city and our economic vitality. 

CNU-Central Texas and its Board has been following the comprehensive, master planning and facilities 
master planning efforts being done concurrently - but too separately - by Austin ISD, the City and the 
County.  The lack of tight linkages and clear authority between these planning processes appears to 
have left a “gap” in responsibility.  We therefore call upon you, as leaders, to convene a larger 
conversation: Which entity is responsible for ensuring that neighborhood school campuses continue to 
contribute to Austin’s attractiveness, livability and economic competitiveness on the regional and 
national stage?  How can school locations work to ensure that we grow as a compact, livable, 
sustainable city, rather than continuing to sprawl and what responsibility do Austin ISD, the City and 
the County each bear? 

We urge you to work together to establish policies, incentives and partnerships that foster healthy and 
diverse neighborhoods for all ages.  While we recognize the inherent complexities of the issues at hand, 
we are available to help co-host a work session with Austin ISD, the City and the County on finding 
constructive, sustainable solutions for all. 

CNU Central Texas members include many experienced planners, development and design 
professionals, and current and former public-sector staff who can offer professional support on a 
volunteer basis.  Thank you for your time and consideration.   

Sincerely, 
 

 
Sean Compton, LEED AP 
President, Central Texas Chapter CNU 
 
Attachment 














